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CITY OF LAKE OSWEGO 

Planning Commission Minutes 
July 14, 2014 

 
1. CALL TO ORDER 

Chair Bill Gaar called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. in the Council Chamber of City Hall, 
380 A Avenue, Lake Oswego, Oregon. 
 

2. ROLL CALL 
Members present were Chair William Gaar, Vice Chair Randy Arthur and Commissioners 
Adrianne Brockman, Ed Brockman, John LaMotte, Todd Prager and Bill Ward.  Council 
Liaison Jeff Gudman was also present. 
 
Staff present were Scot Siegel, Planning and Building Services Director; Andrea Christenson, 
Natural Resources Planner; Sarah Selden, Neighborhood Planner; Evan Boone, Deputy City 
Attorney; and Iris McCaleb, Administrative Support. 
 

3. WORK SESSION 
Clear and Objective Housing Standards (LU 14-0019) 

Review of citizen comments on the Public Discussion Draft received by the June 10 due date.  
This work session was continued from June 23, 2014. 
 
Ms. Selden reported that the Department of Land Conservation and Development (DLCD) and 
Commissioner Prager had each identified where language needed to be clarified or was still 
discretionary.  She indicated that staff was working on the language.  In regard to concern that 
they might not have the technical knowledge to evaluate detailed comments by design/building 
professionals, Commissioner Prager suggested staff provide the Commissioners with visuals 
and Ms. Selden related that she was consulting development review staff. 
 
Ms. Selden recalled that one of the public comments was that using the Minor Development 
process for the clear and objective (C&O) track would not reduce time or costs.  Vice Chair 
Arthur reported his neighborhood association (Lakewood) had discussed it at a recent annual 
meeting and, although no formal vote had been taken, there was support expressed for using 
the minor development process instead of a ministerial process.  Ms. Selden noted that was 
the direction the Commission had been going so far.  She clarified that as currently proposed, 
both tracks would have the same procedures, including the same noticing and review by the 
same review body, but the C&O review path would offer a clearer set of standards.  As for 
reducing the time it took, she suggested that the Commission could include this topic as part of 
a future discussion of overall process improvements. 
 
Ms. Selden referred to a public comment expressing concern that intent statements, such as 
those that indicated if the standards were met it would result in ‘good, compatible, design’, 
were subjective, unrealistic and misleading.  Mr. Boone advised C&O standards were 
supposed to be so clear and objective and that no interpretation was necessary, but 
sometimes it was necessary; in such cases, an intent/purpose statement indicated what the 
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underlying goal was.  Commissioners’ comments included that the statements should be 
labeled and provided value to the process (Gaar); they offered a basis for courts to interpret 
the code (A. Brockman); and they provided policy guidance which the code implemented as 
specific standards (LaMotte).  Chair Gaar observed the Commission was not going to change 
them.  The Commissioners then went through the draft code (Attachment 2) and highlighted 
the following: 

Building Design 

Articulation standard (1.a.) exempted ground floors with commercial use.  Commissioner A. 
Brockman asked staff to consider what happened when there was a change of use. 
 
Downtown Redevelopment Design District (DRDD) 

Commissioner A. Brockman suggested the purpose statement should specifically refer to 
creating ‘village character’ and the Definition of Village Character should specify it was a 
‘sophisticated, small scale city.’ 
 
Building Siting and Massing 

Commissioner A. Brockman suggested that the term ‘human scale’ needed to be defined in 
the code and by the community.  Staff explained for Commissioner LaMotte that Complex 
Massing Required called for a significant break in the façade plane (20 feet), in response to 
public comment and aimed to make a very long building façade look like two separate 
buildings.  Staff pointed out that 20 feet would be similar to Lakeview Village. 
 
Roof Forms / Number of Stories, Fourth Story 

When asked if a four-story, flat-roofed, building would be allowed Downtown, staff advised the 
three architectural styles designated for Downtown were pitched roof styles and that a flat roof 
would have to meet exception criteria.  The Commissioners observed that there were four 
ways to permit a Fourth Story and a developer only had to meet one of them: 
(a) The fourth story is residential and is contained within a gabled or hipped roof;  
(b) The site is sloping and the structure has three or fewer stories on the uphill side;  
(c) The fourth story is significantly stepped back from the building plane created by the lower stories; 

or,  
(d) Fourth story design elements are used to break up the mass of a building, create visual interest and 

variety, hide mechanical equipment, define an entry or define a particular building’s function. 
Examples of such design elements include dormers, towers, turrets, clerestories, and similar 
features. 

The varying perspectives on this were that they should have to meet more than one (A. 
Brockman and LaMotte); the fourth story should be contained in the roof even if it was not 
residential use (LaMotte); (b) could be confusing (LaMotte) and the amount of slope needed to 
be defined (A. Brockman); as long as the development had village character the exception 
provisions could make a difference in whether it penciled out and would thus help promote 
development (Gaar); a study was necessary which factored in land and construction costs and 
informed a dialogue with the community so they were not each just talking about their 
preferences (A. Brockman); if there was not enough flexibility it might look good to the 
community, but discourage developers from developing there (E. Brockman); and four stories 
should be allowed, but they should tighten up the provisions so the developer had to fulfill 
more than just one of the listed requirements, meet articulation and design elements, and no 
matter how many stories it still had to fit village character (LaMotte).  Mr. Boone reminded 
them that they were going to look at the fourth story language as part of code maintenance 
Package B. 
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In regard to public comments that asked how much a ‘significantly stepped back’ fourth story 
was stepped back (c), and pointing out discretionary language in (d), Ms. Selden suggested 
following the example of Lake Grove Village Center standards which required it to be stepped 
back by at least 8 feet from the lower stories.  Staff suggested modifying the language in (d) to 
say, ‘Dormers, towers, and clerestories are included in the fourth story.’  Commissioner 
LaMotte noted the design elements allowed an architect to be more creative which could result 
in a nice design. 
 
Height Limit 

Commissioner A. Brockman suggested specifying that no building Downtown was to be taller 
than 60 feet in height and count the mechanical equipment level because height was an issue 
in the community.  Staff advised that would require changing the definition of Height.  
Comments were that it would be decreasing currently allowed height (Gaar); and when the 
equipment was on a big building it was typically positioned and screened so it was not visible 
from the pedestrian level (LaMotte). 
 
When the Commissioners came to the Enclosure or Screening of Mechanical Equipment 
section, Commissioner A. Brockman suggested it should address noise from mechanical 
equipment.  Staff advised that a clear and objective standard for noise would need to be based 
on a decibel level.  Under Street Corner provisions staff confirmed they would look at 
establishing dimensions so the corner did not go too far into the sidewalk/curb area. 
 
Ms. Selden clarified that the C&O standards would only apply to a mixed-use structure if it 
included a residential component.  She recalled their past discussion regarding setting the 
standard so that it would be a fair amount of residential and not just one or two units.  She did 
not recall they had set a specific percentage.  Mr. Boone advised that the state statute did not 
talk about that so there was some risk in establishing a specific percentage. 
 
View Protection 

Commissioner Prager commented about two aspects: the view standards were pretty 
discretionary so it was hard to define blocking someone else’s view; and, if establishing view 
corridors was a Goal 5 issue this required a Goal 5 analysis.  Staff planned to examine that 
with development review staff; they noted the language called for special and significant efforts 
to preserve views – it did not guarantee view protection; Goal 5 required jurisdictions to 
inventory views for federal wild and scenic rivers and state scenic waterways, but it 
encouraged communities to maintain other scenic views.  Staff indicated that they would 
research whether the city could adopt aesthetic standards/design guidelines to promote or 
maintain views that were not Goal 5 resources.  Commissioner A. Brockman recalled the 
public’s interest in protecting the view of Mt. Hood from A Avenue.  Chair Gaar recalled that 
their interest in preserving key views had been expressed during the Comprehensive Plan 
update process.  He suggested what ‘special and significant effort’ was should be clarified.  
Mr. Boone noted a DLCD summary on Goal 5 indicated that local governments could use the 
Goal 5 process for significant new scenic views and sites if they chose to do so but no new 
inventory of scenic views was required.  Commissioner Prager suggested that if the current 
standards said they should be preserving views they should try to make those standards clear 
and objective.  Commissioner A. Brockman suggested putting that on the list of important 
issues for the community to discuss. 
 
Employee and Patron Parking Restrictions 

The Commissioners recalled they had decided a committee should revisit downtown parking 
requirements.  Mr. Boone advised parking easements had not worked well because owners 
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were reluctant to give someone else a perpetual easement for parking on their property.  In 
regard to “A” Avenue, Ms. Selden confirmed that there was a standard width for downtown 
sidewalks in Chapter 42. 
 
Staff noted the Commission had just gone through the two sections that had the most public 
comments.  They noted that there were other draft amendments related to the Lake Grove 
Village Center Overlay, Old Town Neighborhood Design and West Lake Grove they had not 
discussed yet.  They advised that the public hearing was scheduled for August 11.  Ms. 
Selden agreed to address how the public comments from design professionals could be 
resolved in the hearing draft. 
 

4. COUNCIL UPDATE 

Councilor Gudman advised the Commissioners to start thinking about their 2015 work plan.  
He praised Public Works/Engineering/City Council for coordinating schedules so Kerr Parkway 
and B Avenue were each only torn up once for multiple projects.  He reported that the Council 
had approved a consultant for the Southwest Employment Area planning and the purchase of 
a fire truck.  He noted that the Council had removed some pathways across private property 
from the draft Transportation System Plan (TSP); and they were also working on a ballot 
measure that would increase the number of signatures required for a major road widening 
project vote to 3% of registered voters. 
 

5. CITIZEN COMMENT (Regarding issues not on the agenda) 

None. 
 

6. MINUTES 
6.1 May 28, 2014 

Commissioner A. Brockman moved to approve the Minutes of May 28, 2014.  Commissioner 
Ward seconded the motion and it passed 5:0:2.  Commissioners E. Brockman and LaMotte 
abstained. 
 

7. WORK SESSION 
7.1 Sensitive Lands – Water Quality Resource Areas Overlay District (PP 12-0002) 

Review and provide feedback on draft code for the Water Quality Resource Areas (WQRA) 
overlay district.  The WQRA overlay is one component of the City’s proposed Natural 
Resource Protection Program; it would replace the current Sensitive Lands Resource 
Protection overlay district, and regulate Title 3 resources (e.g., streams and wetlands) on 
public and private properties. 
 
Declarations of potential conflicts of interest were that Commissioner E. Brockman was a real 
estate broker; Commissioner A. Brockman was helping the Hunt Club with renovation; and 
Commissioner Prager did some natural resource consulting work. 
 

Staff Overview/Questions of Staff 
Mr. Siegel advised that Comprehensive Plan policies and the water resources and habitat 
components were interrelated and staff was going to work to ensure they all worked together 
and met Metro, state and federal requirements.  He reported that the City Council had 
indicated staff should move forward to get input on the water resources component, but 
Council direction regarding the Title 13 component that staff was working on was less certain. 
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Ms. Christenson offered an overview of the three components of the new Natural Resource 
Protection Program.  She advised that a Water Quality Resources Area (WQRA) Overlay 
District would protect Metro Title 3 streams and wetland resources; it would generally replace 
the existing Resource Protection (RP) Districts and be applied on both public and private 
properties.  She explained that a Habitat Protection Area (HPA) Overlay District would protect 
Title 13 riparian and upland wildlife habitat on public properties and private open space and 
that the HPA would generally replace existing Resource Conservation (RC) Districts and 
extend protection beyond them.  She clarified that a voluntary, incentives-based, stewardship 
program would be used to protect Title 13 resources on private properties and that existing RC 
districts would be removed from private properties. 
 
Ms. Christenson explained that Metro Title 3 requirements were to protect what Metro 
considered water quality resource areas, which were protected streams and wetlands and the 
adjacent vegetated corridor.  She noted that Metro had mapped them and there were 
performance standards that limited development there.  Staff advised that the City had to use 
map-based regulations to protect Title 3 resources and they could not use voluntary programs.  
She indicated that the proposed program would achieve compliance and the City was 
developing its own map.  She related that the Council had directed staff to revise the existing 
RP District to provide the greatest flexibility possible for private property owners; using Metro 
Title 3 standards as a baseline staff had incorporated existing Sensitive Lands standards into 
the draft code where they believed that might be preferable.  She indicated that as an 
example, they tried to maintain existing buffer width whenever that was possible when the Title 
3 requirement would be wider. 
 
Ms. Christenson clarified that stream protection applied to all perennial streams and certain 
intermittent streams (that drained at least 50 acres); she advised that she was currently 
working on calculating how much land that would leave out.  She pointed out that the Tree 
Code and other protective code standards such as Hillside Protection would still apply on that 
land and some could be considered Title 13 resources. 
1:42 

Public Comments 
Mr. Boone advised comments during a work session were not considered part of the public 
hearing, which was scheduled on September 8, 2014. 
 
Andrew Harris, Arbor Drive, West Linn, 97068, Vice Chair of the Oswego Lake Watershed 
Council, related his background, which included helping Lake Oswego write the original 
stream/wetland code standards.  He provided the Commission with copies of his water quality 
manual, Healthy Streams and Watersheds.  He asked the Commissioners to look at appendix 
pages on stream functions which would help them understand what they were trying to 
protect/regulate and why.  He advised there were over 27 miles of streams in Lake Oswego.  
In regard to smaller streams he advised the 50-acre threshold was very arbitrary and did not 
consider what the stream was actually doing. 
 

Discussion 
The Commissioners went through the draft code section by section and highlighted the 
following aspects: 

Intent Section 

This new section listed the functions and values of stream corridors and wetlands the WQRA 
was to protect.  Comments included that it should list views (LaMotte); and, that this was a 
broad brush approach, so if they were going to do things like reduce buffer widths there 
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needed to be more analysis to show they were meeting Clean Water Act requirements and 
program goals (Prager). 
 
Applicability 

Ms. Christenson discussed a slide comparing what RP Districts and WQRAs protected and 
asked if rivers should be protected.  She advised that the Title 3 model code protected natural 
lakes and rivers and there were no known natural lakes within the Urban Services Boundary 
(USB) or Stafford Basin.  She reported that Oswego Lake was a man-made lake and it was 
not on Metro’s map.  She clarified that Metro and other jurisdictions she had looked at did not 
define ‘natural lake’ and there was no existing RP District along the Willamette River.  She 
advised that the area was subject to Willamette Greenway Management Overlay District 
standards and there was an RP District protecting wetlands along the Tualatin River.  
Attachment 3 compared WQRA and Willamette Greenway protections.  She noted that the 
City Council had asked for that comparison. 
 
Commissioner A. Brockman advised that a portion of Oswego Lake had been a natural lake.  
Commissioner Prager took issue with calling it a man-made lake, noting that other lakes in the 
region that were regulated, such as Blue Lake and Kellogg Lake, had a similar history; and, it 
appeared to be a political exception to not include the lake, which was the biggest water 
feature in the city.  Commissioner LaMotte observed that Comprehensive Plan policies called 
for protecting the lake.  He asked how else they would be implemented if not in the code.  Staff 
advised it could be protected under the Erosion code and because state and federal laws 
required the city to comply with Clean Water Act requirements and respond to a spill or 
discharge of pollutants into its water bodies. 
 
When asked what the draft map in Attachment 4 was based on, Ms. Christenson detailed how 
staff had reconciled existing RP Districts and Metro’s water quality resource areas. 
 
Definitions 

Ms. Christenson highlighted and defined specific types of resources that would be regulated 
by WQRA because Metro required it, plus ‘Ditch’ which would not be.  She noted that the 
existing RP District also excluded ditches and the types were: Ditch, Spring, Stream, Stream - 
intermittent, Stream - perennial, Wetland, and Title 3 Wetland. 
 
The Commissioners observed that the definition Stream meant that water that flowed 
underground or through a pipe was not a stream and was only protected where it surfaced.  
Staff clarified that RP Districts were also generally based on an open channel, but they 
extended across a road when the stream passed under it via a culvert.  Commissioner E. 
Brockman related that West Linn required piped streams to be opened up when development 
occurred.  Staff agreed to add a definition for Ephemeral Stream, which was not regulated or 
addressed in the draft code, in order to differentiate it from an Intermittent Stream.  Ms. 
Christenson agreed to look at whether artificially-created wetland qualified as regulated 
wetland.  She said if the Commission wanted staff to explore having an offsite wetlands bank 
provision, staff would look at what the trigger and process could be; how the wetland to be 
mitigated would be selected; and whether the provision would meet Title 3 requirements. 
 
Ms. Christenson clarified the WQRA map would show general locations that would be subject 
to verification through the delineation process.  She noted that there was a Discovery provision 
for unmapped wetlands discovered during development review which required them to be 
delineated (Title 3 called for that) and that current standards also required that.  She 
suggested that if the Commission wanted to expand the Discovery section to streams as well, 
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that would result in regulating new resources.  Comments were that everyone ought to play by 
the same rules and a found resource was part of the larger system they wanted to protect 
even if it was not mapped (Gaar); it was a Council goal to reduce protected districts on private 
property (E. Brockman); the related report about newly found resources would indicate if they 
were a high enough value to be regulated (LaMotte); the law required similarly situated 
properties to be treated equally (A. Brockman); and, that the Commissioners should have 
more information about how likely this was to happen (Prager).  Ms. Christenson recalled 
hearing people say Sensitive Lands was unfairly applied.  She anticipated that if WQRA rules 
were perceived to be fair and only regulating resources that were truly significant then adding 
protection to additional properties might be more palatable for the community.  Staff agreed to 
address discovery of streams in the public hearing draft so the public could comment on the 
issue. 
 
Delineation Procedure 

Ms. Christenson advised that the draft code made the edge of stream the two-year recurrent 
flood elevation, which was also used in the Metro Model Code and by the State.  She 
discussed Table 7, which explained how to determine the width of the adjacent vegetated 
corridor based on the type of water feature, type of property, and topography.  She pointed out 
that the draft code used the existing 25-foot RP width requirement on private property, which 
was less than the Title 3 width; it applied the Title 3 model code 200-foot cap on width, current 
code had no maximum. 
 
The Commissioners discussed the width of a required vegetated corridor on non-dividable 
single-family residential lots.  Commissioner A. Brockman suggested giving property owners 
an alternative that would give them more use of their properties, perhaps they could have a 
reduced width corridor if they did certain things that still protected water quality such as having 
natural vegetation and shade trees.  Staff advised the draft code included a discretionary 
delineation process with criteria; the standard width could be reduced on a site by site basis if 
what the owner proposed resulted in a delineation that offered equal or better protection than 
the objective standards.  Ms. Christenson reported that the technical advisory team had 
discussed that developers of public and commercial properties might not find a 25-foot corridor 
particularly onerous and were used to requirements like that, but in developed back yards it 
was important to go down to 15 feet.  She suggested that the Commission could recommend 
making it 15 feet for all private property and perhaps just for non-dividable single-family 
residential lots. 
 
In regard to a concern that a blanket 15 feet might not meet Clean Water Act standards, Mr. 
Siegel advised City compliance with their stormwater management permit was performance-
based on how they managed aspects such as temperature, nutrients, sedimentation and 
bacteria, illicit discharges and street maintenance.  There was a question as to whether a 
dividable property could go down to the 15-foot buffer after it was developed into undividable 
single-family lots. 
 
Commissioner A. Brockman suggested if there was an exceptions process that would reduce 
the required vegetated corridor to 15 feet the city should provide a helpful handbook for those 
who wanted to create and submit their own plans.  Chair Gaar recalled the City Council 
direction was removing the burden from single-family residential back yards.  He asked if staff 
could provide any information that would help them determine the impact on overall resources 
of reducing the corridor there from 25 to 15 feet.  Staff offered to provide statistics on number 
of properties and acreage. 
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Development Allowed in a Water Quality Resource Area 

Ms. Christenson advised that the draft code was more flexible in regard to fencing and lighting 
standards and it added clear replanting requirements after removal of invasive plants.  She 
pointed out that types of permitted development were based on Title 13 code because it was 
clearer and more current than Title 3 code. 
 
Although both draft and current code allowed alteration or expansion of a dwelling to intrude 
up to 700 sf, Commissioner A. Brockman and Chair Gaar felt that was too much and should be 
reduced.  Chair Gaar reasoned that if they were trying to protect the watershed and reduce the 
vegetated corridor to 15 feet, they should not allow that much expansion into the district.  Staff 
agreed to prepare related options. 
 
The Commissioners were interested in what homeowners could do in the protected/WQRA 
portion of their back yards and in the construction setback under the current code, under the 
draft code, and in other jurisdictions.  Ms. Christenson advised the draft code permitted them 
to develop up to 200 sf within the protected district for uses like patios, decks and outdoor 
kitchens.  She commented that if the Commissioners wanted to expand the allowed 
uses/size/exceptions, the question would be how far they could go and still meet Title 3 
performance standards.  She clarified that the construction setback was not a protection 
district and was not required in the Metro model code, however it was useful because it 
allowed room to work on the structure and reduced the likelihood of encroachment into the 
district.  Commissioner A. Brockman suggested the Commissioners think about all of the 
things a homeowner might want to have in the protected area and ways to allow it; for 
example, deck boards could be spaced enough to allow sunlight to get to the plants below; 
and paver stones could allow vegetation to grow through.  Staff clarified for that they 
interpreted current code to allow a reasonable deck connection over the construction setback 
to an allowed-size deck in the protected district.  Staff agreed to look at clarifying what could 
be done in people’s back yards and whether there could be situations where a construction 
setback was not necessary. 
 
Development Review Requirements 

Staff pointed out this section offered more specificity for applicants about what they needed to 
do.  Commissioner Ward questioned why an applicant should have to provide an expensive 
topographic survey when the City had topographic maps.  Staff advised the City’s maps might 
be accurate enough for certain small or flat sites on existing single-family lots, but not other 
sites and larger projects.  Chair Gaar observed the Commissioners wanted staff to build some 
level of discretion into the hearing draft. 
 
Staff advised the proposed Development Standards were mostly existing RP District standards 
with some additional flexibility for sidewalks and pathways based on Title 3 model code.  
During discussion one question was whether the requirement to identify the resource 
boundary using stakes should apply to partitions and lot line adjustments as well as 
subdivisions.  Staff confirmed the markers would be small and unobtrusive; they would be 
durable material, but would not last forever; and that the developer bought the stakes and the 
city provided the stickers. 
 
In regard to Residential density transfer Commissioner E. Brockman related his experience 
with the fact that the setback from the resource could not be reduced and had caused 
problems.  He provided an example where there had not been enough room for two-car 
garages; if the underlying zone called for 7,500 sf lots and after density transfer the lots were 
5,000 sf, the lots were still subject to the zoning for 7,500 sf lots.  He held that utilizing density 
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transfer was not as easy as some might think, and it was not utilized to the fullest extent.  
Commissioner LaMotte asked staff to provide more information about the ability to do cluster 
development.  Staff agreed to clarify the wording of the provision relating to density transfer 
between contiguous lots of the same ownership. 
 
Ms. Christenson explained that Exceptions for Encumbered Lots formalized an existing code 
interpretation that if the lot was so encumbered that the owner could not site a house on it that 
met lot coverage requirements without it being in the protected district where the owner was 
guaranteed the ability to build one, reasonably-sized, single-family, dwelling.  She clarified that 
reasonable size was defined as the smallest maximum lot coverage for the minimum lot size of 
the zone, which was basically asking the developer to build up instead of out if they wanted 
additional floor area because the house was to be sited in a way that minimized the impact to 
the resource.  Ms. Christenson advised that under current and proposed code the owner was 
not able to partition an encumbered lot and get a second house.  She asked if they should be 
allowed to do that and confirmed the City Council direction was to create flexibility.  Mr. Boone 
confirmed that not allowing the owner to subdivide would not be a ‘taking’.  Staff had been 
interpreting that the owner was allowed one house, which was the largest size house on the 
smallest size lot the zone allowed.  Staff clarified that because the code had evolved into 
flexible lot coverage based on height, staff was looking for policy direction whether the code 
should allow the owner to divide the property to have another lot with another house.  
Commissioner A. Brockman did not support that, recalling the Council and the Comprehensive 
Plan goal to preserve neighborhood character; if neighborhood houses were one-story then 
the development’s houses should not be higher.  Commissioner E. Brockman commented that 
West Linn did not allow it and Lake Oswego should not allow it either.  Chair Gaar observed 
the Commissioners were not going to direct staff to include any provisions allowing the owner 
to divide the property. 
 
Special Standards for the Oswego Canal 

Staff confirmed that owners of homes on the Canal would not have to remove their existing 
docks if they were an existing, nonconforming use. 
 
Mitigation Requirements 

Staff explained that this section codified and clarified the specifics of mitigation requirements.  
It was based on Title 13 model code and was less strict than current code.  There was an 
exception to the bonding requirement for existing single-family residential lots.  If those owners 
wanted to build a deck, for example, and had to mitigate for it, the code would not require a 
bond. 
 
Processes for Map Corrections/Adding Title 3 Wetlands 

Staff discussed the code in regard to these processes.  They explained that if the evidence 
submitted was enough, a site visit and more technical studies might not be required for a 
correction.  Mr. Boone advised it could be handled administratively but was subject to appeal 
to the Development Review Commission. 
 
Staff agreed to present options for process and discovery of new resources and address a 
question whether the Planning Commission should hear every proposal for adding resources.  
Chair Gaar observed the Commission would wait until deliberations to discuss Definitions and 
applying WQRA where there was Willamette Greenway District. 
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Public Comment 
Andrew Harris, Arbor Drive, West Linn, 97068, advised that wetlands were also regulated by 
Oregon Department of State Lands (DSL) and it would be good to have a parallel process.  He 
commented that it was not easy to make it simple to determine the stream protection area 
because an engineer would have to determine aspects such as drainage basin flows.  He 
explained that the “Top of Bank” was more of a state of the art geomorphic definition and that 
the DSL used “Ordinary High Water,” which was more equivalent to Top of Bank and which 
was something they could identify in the field.  He advised that allowing fences in the flood 
prone area would have an impact because they caught debris.  In regard to the 700 sf addition 
encroachment issue he advised them to measure the level of harm it would cause based on 
functions of shade, filtration, etc. rather than some square footage number. 
 
City Councilor Lauren Hughes, Westview, Lake Oswego, 97034, submitted a report that 
compared quality versus quantity in regard to setbacks.  She indicated that a high-quality, 15-
foot, setback could be better than a larger, lower quality, setback in terms of stream 
temperature and environmental benefits.  She noted that a 15-foot setback along Springbrook 
Creek achieved a better result than a 147-foot setback along Oswego Creek.  Chair Gaar 
reasoned that they should not allow things to encroach into the 15-foot setback to keep it a 
high quality setback.  She said she thought the issue had been that the setbacks had been so 
large and people wanted to be able to use their back yards.  Commissioner LaMotte thanked 
her for her work on the technical committee. 
 

8. SCHEDULE REVIEW 

None. 
 

9. COMMISSION FOR CITIZEN INVOLVEMENT 
None. 
 

10. OTHER BUSINESS – PLANNING COMMISSION 
Election of Chair and Vice Chair for Fiscal Year 2014-2015 
Commissioner A. Brockman nominated Randy Arthur to serve as chair.  Commissioner Ward 
seconded the nomination and Chair Randy Arthur was elected 5:0:2.  Vice Chair Arthur and 
Commissioner LaMotte abstained. 
 
Chair Gaar nominated Ed Brockman to serve as vice chair.  Commissioner LaMotte 
seconded the nomination and Vice Chair Ed Brockman was elected 7:0. 
 
Vice Chair Arthur presented outgoing Chair Gaar with a gift on behalf of the Planning 
Commission, the staff and the community to thank him for his insightful and gifted service as 
chair. 
 

11. ADJOURNMENT 
There being no other business outgoing Chair Gaar adjourned the meeting at 10:15 p.m. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Iris McCaleb  /s/ 
Iris McCaleb 
Administrative Support 
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